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March 2, 2020 
 
Representative Zach Fields 
Alaska State House of Representatives 
Room 412, State Capitol 
Juneau, AK 99801 
 
Dear Rep. Fields: 
 
The Alaska Chapter of the American College of Emergency Physicians (Ak ACEP) strongly supports the legislation of 
HB 183 ALASKA PSYCHIATRIC INSTITUTE. We would to thank Rep. Zack Fields for bringing the legislation forward for 
the State of Alaska. 
   
The struggles that Alaska Psychiatric Institute (API) has been facing over the past several years has caused a crisis in 
Alaska's emergency departments (EDs) and hospitals.  For the last several months, on a regular basis, psychiatric 
patients are being held in EDs, awaiting definitive care for their mental illness when they have decompensated.  Often 
these patients require dedicated one-to-one care and very close monitoring.  While this strains the emergency 
department staff and physicians, these patients often do not receive timely mental health care coordination while 
awaiting placement at API. This strain is felt especially in small and rural EDs where bed space and extra staff are 
scarcer.  Tough choices about staffing to care for other sick and injured patients can be limited as patients being held 
in hospitals need to utilize swing staff and extra personnel. Mental health patient’s boarding times range from days on 
the short end and can extend weeks.   
 
Additionally, Emergency Department physicians report several mental health patients have short-term relapse after 
they are released from API. API lacks adequate resources to monitor patients in the inpatient setting, and to get a 
successful discharge plan together.  Recently, a Kodiak physician, reported about a patient that had a mental health 
crisis, waited for a bed at API in Kodiak’s hospital for two weeks then was released by API less than two days after 
being admitted to API.  The patient left API back to Kodiak and re-presented in crisis in less than a week to the 
Emergency Department, needing further interventions. This is both a poor outcome for the patient, and costly for the 
state.  Particularly so when patients are transferred from rural communities, are flown home, only to need to be flown 
back to Anchorage.   
 
Fully funding API and enabling them to pay competitive rates for staff is a crucial step to restore it to its fully capacity to 
care for patients.   API is critical to our mental health capacity and treatment of patient’s in crisis.  On behalf of the 
Alaska Chapter of American College of Emergency Physicians and the over one-hundred Alaska emergency physician 
members, I urge you to support HB 183 ALASKA PSYCHIATRIC INSTITUTE. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Nathan Peimann, MD, FACEP 
Juneau. Alaska / AK ACEP President  
npeimann@gmail.com / (907) 209-2584  
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Timothy D Peterson, MD 
321 Highland Dr 

Juneau, AK  99801 
 
 
March 3, 2020 
 
 
Representative Zach Fields 
Alaska State House of Representatives 
Room 412,  State Capital 
Juneau, AK  99801 
 
Re: HB183 Alaska Psychiatric Institute 
 
 
Dear Rep. Fields, 
 
     This is written in strong support of HB 183.  My point of view is that of a practicing 
ER physician in Juneau for thirty one years as well as a member of the Alaska Chapter 
of the American College of Emergency Physician Group which visited with you last 
week. 
 
     The bed situation at API has shifted a huge burden to small hospitals around the 
state.  Our inpatient Psychiatric facility at Bartlett Regional Hospital in Juneau was built 
to serve Southeast needs.  The bed shortages up north have kept our unit full most of 
the time.  Along with this comes the huge costs of medevac and private transport of 
patients in both directions. 
 
     Local patients are sometimes being held for days in the ER and/or hospital waiting 
for a bed to open,  often to be sent north later. No therapeutic services are being offered 
other than medications, leaving these patients more likely to relapse through a revolving 
door. 
 
     I thank you and the legislature for helping upgrade the bed status at API.  Please 
stay at this essential task.  Lastly I ask you to support a more competitive wage for API 
nurses.  This is what will help insure long term stability. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Timothy Peterson, MD, FACEP 
quigleypeterson@gmail.com 
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